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Minutes of a Meeting of
SOUTH ESSEX LOCAL MEDICAL COMMITTEE
held at 2:15pm on Thursday 26th September 2024
in Cloister Hall, Rayleigh Parish Centre, Rectory Garth, Rayleigh, SS6 8BB
PRESENT:

Dr Ramoutar  (Chair)
Dr Damian Aung  (Vice Chair)
Drs Aderonmu, Balmer, Butler, Chisnell, Deshpande, Dhanjal, Okoi, Porter, Raja, Srivastava and Ukpaka.  
PART ONE

The Chair began by welcoming everyone to today’s meeting and asking if there were any additional matters to be taken in Part Two.  There being none,  she proceeded with the agenda. 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from Drs Booth, Jamshed, Monk, Sharma and Siddique, Mrs Pedder & Mr Fuller.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

There were no new declarations of interest.
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 25th July 2024 were confirmed as an accurate record and approved for publication on the LMC website. 
MATTERS ARISING

P1
ADHD:  A response is awaited from the ICB with regard to the funding associated with this work.  It was reiterated that participation in shared care is voluntary.  Dr Porter noted that she was aware of a template letter being used in other areas and asked if something similar could be produced for use in Essex.  The office will draw up a simple template for practices to give three months’ notice to withdraw a service.
P1
Women’s Health Hubs:  A response from the ICB was still awaited.
P1
i-REFER:  Whilst i-REFER had been switched off, members advised that there were ongoing issues with ICE.  Dr Balmer will raise with Barry Frostick. 
P3
Childhood Vaccinations & Immunisations:  Dr Srivastava raised the issue of practices not being paid for MMR vaccinations if they are administered even one day outside of the timeframe.  This is a national problem, Dr Balmer reminded members that Mr Fuller has been collecting data in an effort to quantify the financial losses encountered by practices as a result of not being able to exception report.  This data had been shared with GPC England to inform their discussions with NHSE.  The survey used in Essex had also been adopted by other LMCs across the country.
DISCUSSION TOPICS

1. GP Collective Action
The following documents were received and considered by members:-

· NHS England guidance and the BMA response:  The NHSE guidance sets out the contractual requirements that will continue to apply to GP practices during the collective action and also calls on trusts to improve the primary/secondary care interface.  Dr Julius Parker, Deputy Chair, GPC England,  responded on 14th August. 

· BMA letter to LMCs dated 15th August:  The letter from Dr Julius Parker clarifies the actions that LMCs can take without any risk of legal action. 

· BMA guidance for Salaried & Locum GPs:  The BMA has published specific guidance for salaried and locum GPs who will be impacted in different ways.

Several members reported that their practices were participating in selective key actions, but others had not been able to get a consensus across their PCN.  Those that had implemented the limit on daily contacts had not experienced any negative feedback from patients, maybe indicating that patients value having more time with their GP over access. 
2. DDRB Pay Uplift Recommendation
Members received a letter to the profession from Rt Hon Wes Streeting confirming that the Government has accepted, and will be funding, the DDRB pay recommendations for an uplift of 6%.  A letter from Dr Julius Parker was also received and outlined how the uplift would be implemented. 
There was currently no indication that the Government would be negotiating a new GP Contract. 

3. MSE Locum Deck & Locum Chambers
Members received a link to the Locum Deck platform which provides more information on the service and data on usage.  Dr Porter reminded members that Locum Deck is funded by MSE ICS for practices and locums working in the area.  The ICS also funds a Chambers model, regular meetings are held for locums and CPD support is provided. 
4. Primary/Secondary Care Interface
A paper entitled “Interface Operational Plan MSEFT” prepared by Dr Anoushka Luthra, Associate Medical Director for Primary Care at MSE ICS was tabled. 

The paper acknowledges the impact of workload transfer on primary care and references a report by Humberside LMCs which estimates that in its area more than 97,000 GP appointments are wasted on interface issues annually.  This is for a patient population of 1.7 million, (the population in Essex exceeded the 2 million mark in August 2024).
Members’ initial view was that this is a sensible start.  They were asked to e-mail any comments to the LMC office and the paper will be brought back to the October meeting for more detailed discussion.

5. 
Chief Executive’s Report
5.1
Community Hospital Changes in Mid Essex
An update from Tom Abell, CEO MSE ICS, regarding the future of community hospital services in the Maldon district, was received for information.  Dr Balmer is meeting with Tom Abell on 23rd October.
5.2
Death Certification Reforms
A letter to practices dated 14th August 2024 from HM Senior Coroner for Essex regarding the reforms that came into effect on 9th September was received.

5.3
Mental Health Service Procurement
Dr Balmer’s response to Alfred Bandakpara-Taylor, MSE Deputy Director Mental Health, regarding the proposed single system-wide offer for community based mental health services in the MSE area was received.
5.4
Digital Patient Portal
A letter from Clare Steward providing an update on the launch of the digital patient portal for MSEFT and EPUT was received. Members had concerns that patients would continue to contact their GP for test results and with questions about the portal.  Dr Balmer will raise this with Clare Steward and seek assurances that patient communications are clear on this point.
5.5    NHSE Request to Extract Data on Cloud Based Telephony Usage
Having taken legal advice, the BMA issued an update in August which was received for information.  The update confirmed that practices cannot decline the invitation on CQRS and that failure to sign up to CBT data extraction before the 1st October deadline could risk a breach notice being imposed.

5.6
Loss of Service to EMIS System 19th – 21st July 2024
A letter from GPC to the ICO dated 29th July, and the ICO response dated 31st July were received for information.  The response confirmed that NHSE will provide the ICO with a bulk report on behalf of GP data controllers which will satisfy GDPR reporting requirements.
5.7     Physician’s Associates in General Practice
  
Latest BMA guidance can be found at: Physician associates in general practice: making it safe for patients and GPs (bma.org.uk)
5.8
Shaftesbury Avenue Surgery 

An update from MSE ICS dated 19th August regarding the future of services provided from Shaftesbury Avenue Surgery was received for information.  The surgery is a branch surgery of Thorpe Bay Surgery, and at present it had not been possible to agree a new lease with the landlord for the Shaftesbury Avenue premises.
5.9
Essex LMC Practice Manager Conference 2024
A report of feedback following the recent Practice Manager Conference was received.  Members were pleased to note that the day had been very well received and Dr Balmer thanked the LMC staff for making the event such a success.

5.10
LMC Support Network
A report of the recent survey of LMCs and an update from the GPDF Chair were received. 

5.11   GPDF

An update from the GPDF Chair dated 19th September 2024 was received for information.   Dr Balmer advised that Dr James Booth (North Essex LMC Vice Chair) had resigned as a director of GPDF due to his appointment as GPC England Policy Lead for Contracts and Regulations.
5.12   LMC Guidance Documents & Newsletter
The following documents had been shared with practices and are available to download from the LMC website: 

· July & August Newsletter

· Education Funding Agreement 2024-27

· GP Contract Changes 2024-25

6.   ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
6.1     MSE Primary Care Library Service (Tabled)
An e-mail dated 20th September advising that the MSE Primary Care Library Service will be discontinued from 17th October 2024 was tabled.  Dr Porter advised that the service had been hosted by the MSE Training Hub, but that funding was not being renewed.  The Training Hub had noted the concerns regarding the withdrawal of the service and was understood to be exploring alternative options.  Dr Porter clarified that Open Athens would remain active.
6.2 
Workload Transfer  (Tabled)
WhatsApp correspondence between Dr Srivastava and a constituent GP was tabled.  This related to numerous areas of workload transfer, including ADHD, PSA monitoring, Inclisiran and complex GLP-1.  The LMC advice to practices is to continue to push back on such uncommissioned work.
6.3
PSA Monitoring
Dr Dhanjal highlighted requests from urology for GPs to check PSA levels every three to six months.  This represents a great deal of unfunded work and has been previously discussed by the Committee.  It was known that LESs exist in other areas for this work.  The office will raise the matter again with the ICB.

6.4
GP Conference
Dr Porter advised that MSE Training Hub, in conjunction with ARU and the RCGP, is holding a GP Conference on 20th November.  Further details will be shared in due course.  There is also another GP Return to Work refresher course scheduled for 28th November.
7. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held at 2:15pm on Thursday 24th October 2024 via Teams.  
